EASI 2008 Annual Conference

Orlando, FL

April 22, 2008

8:00 am – Bob Davis, Chairman, welcomed all in attendance. Bob then expressed appreciation to the ten sponsors of last evening’s dinner and reception held here at the Hyatt Grand Cypress Hotel. Each attendee then was asked to stand and introduce themselves to the group. 

Bob then introduced the current Executive Steering Committee members and asked for new volunteers to serve when asked.

The Anti-Trust Guidelines were then displayed and reviewed with the group. No discussion or questions followed when asked if there were any.

Bob then reminded the group that our organization had been officially incorporated as a non-profit organization in the state of Delaware. Therefore, we had structure for conducting our business meetings based upon Roberts Rules of Order. Following those rules, Bob asked for a motion to accept the official minutes of the prior meeting (held in San Diego April 24, 2007). A motion was received, seconded and unanimously approved for the acceptance of these minutes. 

Jerry Arnold, the current Secretary/Treasurer then presented his Treasurer’s Report. In summary, Jerry reported that as a result of the one-time $500 Membership Fee, we had collected a total of $13,000. With the additional $6500 received from the 7 Sponsor companies for the reception/dinner, that gave us a balance to work with of approximately $19,500 plus the $200 per attendee fee determined by the Steering Committee to cover the meeting’s expenses based on responding attendees. Estimating our meeting expenses to run approximately $15,500 we should come out of the meeting with about the same balance we went into the meeting with - $13,000. Jerry reported that the Steering Committee had a goal of reducing the $200 per attendee fee for future meetings.

Terry Thompson and Nick Freitag reported on their official audit of the Treasurer’s records, which was conducted the previous day. Nick reported that it was actually a very simple process, with only multiple deposits made to the carryover balance in the banking account since last year’s meeting, and one or two administrative charges reducing the account. There were no questions or concerns expressed by those in attendance to the report of the auditors.

Debby Krissinger and Linda Hall prepared a presentation reviewing the structure of the organization, the officers and their duties and responsibilities. It was pointed out that the by-laws of our organization, as adopted on September 18, 2007, needed modifying with regard to the installation date of the officers. The current by-laws section 8.04 read, “The officers will be installed prior to the end of the annual meeting.” Debby proposed that we amend this section to read, “The officers will be installed within four weeks of the annual meeting” in order to allow for some transition time to occur as financial records, signature cards, etc need to be transferred. This motion to amend was formally made by John Cutsey, and seconded by Don Johnson. The vote was unanimous in favor of its passage. Next, Debby & Linda presented the slate of officers being nominated for the coming year, while also asking the attendees for additional nominations for all positions, including membership on the various committees. They reminded the group that we would be holding the vote on the slate of officers and call for committee membership at the beginning of the afternoon session.

Technical Committee Report
Jon Clarke, the Chairman of the Technical Committee, said that this group had “made good headway this past year in updating our standards.” This group identified the following issues as being the ‘most pressing’:


1 – Standards Compliance Matrix: the goal is for all 27 members (consisting of 16 Distributors, 9 Manufacturers and 2 Software Marketers) to provide to the membership a contact person/information and to identify the production versions of each EASI standard currently in use by that member.

Jon pointed out that some standards apparently have ‘zero usage’, while some like the P.D.D. file shows that most firms are using Version 1 rather than Version 5. The Technical Committee will announce firm ‘sunset dates’ for the phasing out of the older versions via email to the membership. Jim Beale asked if “brands could be listed underneath the company’s name?” and consensus was ‘yes’. Don Johnson then asked whether the Matrix could include a hot link to the firm’s website? Jon thought that was possible. Rob Smith asked if we couldn’t do a better job of communicating the need to complete this matrix better, as he said he personally ‘stumbled upon it’? Jon replied affirmatively, and said this request for information and the matrix itself would be more prominently displayed on our website. 


2 – Versioning Guidelines: Tim Mills then presented the committee’s recommendation for a standardized numbering system for updating the standards. Tim proposed a two number system with the first number representing the “Major Release” and the second number the “Minor Release”. Discussion centered upon examples of a “major” release versus a “minor” release. Example of a major release was given as: field becomes ‘required’ versus ‘optional’; format change; field size change; addition or deletion. A minor release example would be the inclusion of comments. Bob Davis asked if sunset dates would apply to minor releases? The answer was ‘yes’. Mike Cutsey asked whether “Last Version” should reflect “minor releases”? Jon recommended that all previous versions of our standards be renamed with new version numbering. Don Johnson suggested that the application of sunset dates not be applied to minor releases. Andy Coy countered that he thinks all the standards should be re-released at one time including the minor versions. Terry Thompson suggested we identify the “critical few” standards that need to be updated. Don then said he thought it was most important “to get everyone on the most current or ‘current minus one’ versions of the standards!” Bob then suggested we “keep it simple because the past track record has shown that we have been unsuccessful at enforcing sunset dates.” Andy then suggested we set all sunset dates to become effective six months after the annual meeting. Pam Streng then said she thought that the Distributors should not implement any new versions prior to agreed upon specific dates so that the manufacturers can be ready for them – in essence, a ‘sunrise date’ as well as a ‘sunset date’ be established. Jon then concluded the discussions by saying that the committee will draft a proposal on the versioning process and post it on our website for review and feedback. Jon then called for a motion to accept the Versioning Numbering system as proposed by Tim. Pam moved, and Bill Hall seconded. The vote was unanimously passed. 


3 – Standards “Clean-up”: Jon reported the committee had established standardized formatting for communications (FTP), use of UTC time stamping, file layout, content, info tabs, reference tabs and change logs. He said the potential existed for a new major release version for every standard! But the group would focus on the ‘critical few’ to start with. They had reviewed and recommended changes on the following:

a) 889/890 ‘Count-Recount’ files: the ‘start/stop’ dates and amount of discount from the mills within the 889 Announcement; and the Distributor’s responses on the 890. The group was ‘hung up’ on the continuing disagreement as to ‘what constitutes a sale?’ The manufacturers want to go by invoice date whereas the wholesalers want to reflect shipments/pickups that may extend beyond the date the order was taken. The committee proposed adding two fields: field # 4 reflecting the Units Sold & Invoiced, and field # 5 showing Units Sold & Invoiced Outside the Period. Credits could be applied to both fields according to trading partner agreement. Andy suggested that rather than a start/stop date, the 889 should reflect a ‘cut-off date’ allowed by the mill that would extend beyond the promotion date. Bob then asked, “Who would object to using the invoiced date?” Andy countered that the ‘ordered date’ should be used instead of the invoiced date. Jerry said “if the trading partner doesn’t pay the discount on the ‘ordered but not sold’ quantities, then this form could still be used. Don then asked ‘why have an 890 form at all if payment can be arbitrarily applied?’ Jerry responded that the 890a or 890b could be used depending on trading partner agreement. Paula stated that she believed the proposed file represented a good compromise because field # 5 was optional. Finally, a motion was made by Andy Coy to adopt the version as presented by Jon; Jerry seconded. The vote was 13 “Yes”; 2 “No”; and 3 “Deferred”. 

b) 852 POS: Jon reported that many wholesalers were asking “why do we need to report ‘drop-ships’ separately?” Pam reminded the group that the 852 is used by the manufacturers to track their sales at the sku level. Issue to be resolved: some wholesalers include ‘drop-ships’ in their POS but not in their 890 quantity reporting? The proposal is for the 852 POS “Quantity” shown in field # 5 to not include drop-shipment quantities (or Direct Ships as well). The motion was made by Terry, seconded by Mike and carried unanimously. 

c) 855 PO Acknowledgement: Andy made a motion that this file be cancelled due to its use by no members (per the Matrix). Don seconded he motion, and it passed unanimously. 

d) 832 PDD: Discussion was held regarding the possible inclusion of freight harmonization and NMFC (National Motor Freight) codes be added to this file? Don suggested a sub-committee be formed for further study of these suggestions.

e) 856 ASN: Discussion centered upon the need to add the name to the header of this file; the possible use of SCAC (Standard Carrier Alpha Code) in place of the Carrier’s name; expanded field size to accommodate up to 45 digits for the tracking number; and the need for the ‘pallet loop’. Jon reported that a major overhaul of this file was in order, and a proposal would be forthcoming.  

f) 940 Direct Ship: it was noted that in field # 34, the wholesaler’s freight account number should always be populated here. It was proposed that a field # 49 be added to the file to show the 3rd party account number to be billed for freight if applicable. Terry made the motion, Jerry seconded it and it passed unanimously. 

g) Website: Jon reviewed the content and attributes of our current website. Terry Birch asked if it could be possible to allow the user to download all files at once instead of individually? Jon replied yes, they could be zipped and then saved on the site. Bob emphasized that this website will be the primary means of communications amongst the membership going forward, replacing past emails and conference calls. At this time the “EASI Forum” would remain on the site, although it is sparsely used. The Compliance Testing program that resides on our site, and maintained by Cutsey/FDM4 has been very helpful and is very easy to use! Tim Mills walked the group through the process. Appreciation was expressed to Cutsey for this product and service to the membership. 

h) New Website Features: new features suggested included an “EASI Glossary”, archived presentations from past meetings, an “FAQ” section, and a “New Member’s Welcome Kit”. Jon asked the membership to prioritize for the committee these new features to focus their energies on? Bob replied, “anything that facilitates the growth in new members – FAQ, New Member Kit”. Mary asked about a “non-technical presentation”? Jerry added, “yeah, EASI for Dummies!” Mitch Gitler asked about adding a new version of the PDD file that would allow for ‘the business to flow while marketing information follows later’. Rob Smith agreed with Mitch. Jon said it sounded like the committee needed to consider revising the PDD file as a “top 5 priority”? Rob made a motion that the committee does just that; Mitch seconded. The vote was 14 in favor of the motion, zero against and one deferred. 

After lunch break, the slate of officers was presented to the membership for voting them into office. Bill Hall made a motion that the names be accepted for voting purposes, and Terry T. seconded.  The vote was 20 in favor and none opposed to the names as presented. 

The following persons were elected into office: 

· Terry Thompson, Chairman

· Debby Krissinger, Chairman-Elect

· Nick Freitag, Secretary/Treasurer

· Jon Clarke, Technical Committee Chairman

The following persons were approved as Members At-Large:

· Bob Davis

· Freddie Fan

· Bill Hall

· Linda Hall

· Don Johnson

· Byron Miller

· Katherine Payne

· Rob Smith

· Grace Sorensen

The following persons have volunteered to serve on the Technical Committee:

· Terry Birch

· Pam Streng

· Tim Mills

· Mike Cutsey

· Chris Logsdon

· Michael Roberts

· Bob Davis

· John Valiere

· Andy Coy

· Jim Beale

· Betsy Burton

· Grace Sorensen

New Business:

· Terry Birch suggested we create a Return Goods file. Discussion ensued regarding how to report “negative sales”, reason codes, reverse ASN’s, etc. The consensus was that we should consider development of this in the future. 

· Jane Tonkin proposed the creation of a “Price File” because so much effort is spent in entering pricing data from each mill. Jon polled the manufacturers who have been historically opposed to such a file. Terry B. said that Anvil sends this information to its customers upon request in an Excel file. Bob said Hanes does the same. Byron Miller said that “senior management will not allow us to do this”. Don Johnson reported that “Gildan is not opposed to pushing an Excel file to a trading partner.” Mike Cutsey suggested we simply add a “price” column to the current 846 Inventory Status file instead of developing a new file. Bob Davis recommended the Technical Committee study the issue and develops a proposal to meet these needs. 

· Terry Thompson addressed the issue of compliance and enforcement of the standards. He made a presentation that likened compliance to the EASI standards to following an organization’s dress code. His message was “let’s be more efficient together by exchanging information”. He suggested we identify as a group the two or three “most critical” standards that we want to be fully compliant and current within the coming year. Group discussion produced consensus on: PDD, ASN, PO files plus the case label. He said that member wholesalers should communicate to their manufacturers their own policies regarding expectations of compliance along with any penalties or chargebacks for failure to do so. 

· Debby then asked if anyone had been able to quantify the benefits realized in their company through the application of the EASI standards? She had done this a few years ago and incorporated them into a presentation made at an annual meeting of this group. But she was wondering if anyone else had done this, and if so, could we share this information with one another. Debby is interested in developing a tool to use to quantify the savings. Mitch replied he thinks it is “nearly impossible to quantify; it’s different for everyone”. Jane said she was “not sure how we could convince all suppliers to meet the standards.” Mary said this speaks to the need for the “non-technical benefits” discussed earlier. Don stated that he thinks compliance is a “tough sell if there are no penalties for not doing it”. Jerry stated that he thinks the “focus should be on convincing the new suppliers to become compliant, not the existing membership”. Wally Keiner thought we ought to “break down the savings into elements: case labels, electronic po’s, reconciling invoices, etc”. Jim recommended the wholesaler “pick a supplier and apply the pressure!” He said he thinks a benefits presentation would not make the difference like pressure from the wholesaler would. Betsy Burton said “our time is better spent leaning on non-participating vendors than to try and quantify the benefits of participation.” Jim reiterated that the group should focus on the “two or three critical standards” rather than all of them. Bob wrapped up the discussion by stating that it “sounds like we need to focus more on the ‘softer side’ of compliance, the non-technical benefits as it’s been stated several times today”. 

Jon then discussed the services of a firm named Di-Central. They provide “mapping services” on demand for firms without internal I/T resources. DiC has offered to map all EASI standard files and to provide a web-based interface for translation of VICS standards, or even to create EASI documents from scratch for member clients. Jon suggested we go to www.dicentral.com to review the firm’s capabilities. The Executive Committee will pursue their capabilities and determine if they can be of service to our membership in the future. Updated information will be posted on our website. 

Next Meeting:

The Executive Committee formed a sub-committee to develop a recommendation for next year’s meeting site and date. Two issues to answer are:

· Is this the right time of year to meet? Yes, was the resounding answer! After Easter but before school lets out! 

· This year was East Coast, so next year we follow with a West Coast location. The city suggested was Las Vegas; no objections! 

Wrap-Up/Q&A:

Terry Thompson stated that he thinks the Technical Committee should try to pull together a meeting within six months or so. All persons expressed agreement. Terry asked for general feedback on the day’s proceedings? Wally said she thought the meeting was “kept under control well” and that the room size was right compared to last year. Also that the speakers could be heard better than in the past so all in attendance could stay engaged. Thanks were expressed to Paula & Jerry Arnold for their service, to Bob Davis for his many years of service, to Jon Clarke for his great work on the Technical Committee and our website. The meeting was officially adjourned at 3:30 pm, an hour and a half ahead of schedule!   

